Report – Visit to IHEP to review Spine production & agree schedule
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The purpose of the visit was to review the status of the production, to discuss the quality of the spines and to reach an agreement with IHEP and ISTC partners to accelerate the rate of the spine production to >200 good spines/month.

The meeting was held at IHEP with participation of NIIGraphite & NIITAP.
Points arising from the meeting:
1. Improved bookkeeping is needed by the SCT to understand the no. of good spines used already, the number on hold pending rework and the number available to be used at CERN and the assembly sites and the number remaining to be delivered (action RB).
2. The quality of the spines has been improving. Steps are to be taken to avoid damage in transport (redesigned boxes) and to improve the alignment of the spacers (action AK). 
3. Some bowing of the spines is unavoidable. We learnt that the TPG is straightened by rolling at several stages of the production including just before measuring and shipping. Any straightening to be noted to see if straightened spines are different from others (action AK).
4. The project requires high yield & efforts will be made to see if any of the specifications can be relaxed. Specifically it would help if the thickness of the machined sections could be increased by 20microns to limit breakage. In addition relaxing the thickness tolerance could decrease the polishing/machining time (action PA)
5. The supply of the TPG plates uses ~50% of the NIGraphite cxapability. In order to complete the production by the end of 2003, it was agreed to supply $18500 to improve the furnace cooling and to employ a 2nd technician. This will accelerate the rate from 100/month to ~250/month.

6. There are 2 critical issues related to the polishing, machining & coating of the TPG plates. The yield is 80-85% due to the fragility of the recessed sections and the tight thickness tolerances. The manual polishing is done by 1 person with 1 set of tooling at a rate of 6 pieces/day. In addition to reviewing the thickness specification, it was agreed to supply ~$24000 via an IHEP contract for a second set of tooling and to employ a second person (action PA).

7. The preparation of the ceramic pieces is well under control but could become critical if the laser ordered and paid for by ISTC funds is not delivered soon (action HGM)

8. The assembly of all the pieces into spines at IHEP is not a bottleneck currently. It was estimated that an additional $22,000 would be needed to manufacture the tooling, employ extra people and purchase spares to keep up with the accelerated production. It was agreed that $7500 could come from the SCT and the remaining $14500 be provided by IHEP (action AV to agree with Zaitsev)

9. The technician responsible for the acceptance QA and washer glueing will need to be extended by ~8months from mid Jul. It was requested that IHEP provide this support (counted as part of the CORE contribution) (action AV) 
